## A Conflict Overlooked: Yemen in Crisis



Jamison Boley Kent Evans Sean Grassie Sara Romeih

**Conflict Risk Diagnostic 2017** 

## **Conflict Background**

Yemen has a weak, highly decentralized central government that has struggled to rule the northern Yemen Arab Republic (YAR) and the southern People's Democratic Republic of Yemen (PDRY). Since the unification of these entities in 1990, Yemen has experienced three civil conflicts. As the poorest country in the Arab world, Yemen faces serious food and water shortages for a population dispersed over mountainous terrain. The country's weaknesses have been exploited by Saudi Arabia which shares a porous border with Yemen. Further, the instability of Yemen's central government has created a power vacuum filled by foreign states and terrorist groups. The central government has never had effective control of all Yemeni territory. Ali Abdullah Saleh, who was president of Yemen for 34 years, secured his power through playing factions within the population off one another. The Yemeni conflict is not solely a result of a Sunni-Shia conflict, although sectarianism plays a role. The 2011 Arab Spring re-energized the Houthi movement, a Zaydi Shia movement, which led to the overthrow of the Saleh government. Abd-Rabbu Mansour Hadi took office as interim president in a transition led by a coalition of Arab Gulf states and backed by the United States. Hadi has struggled to deal with a variety of problems, including insurgency, the continuing loyalty of many military officers to former president Saleh, as well as corruption, unemployment and food insecurity.

## **Conflict Risk Diagnostic Indicators**

**Key**: (+) Stabilizing factor; (-) Destabilizing factor; (±) Mixed factor

Severe Risk			
Militarization	<ul> <li>Government military expenditures have been generally stable between 2002-2015, at an average of 4.8% of GDP. However, no data exists after 2014.<sup>6</sup></li> <li>Total armed forces personnel has decreased, dropping from 137,900 in 2013, to 20,000 in 2014.<sup>7</sup></li> </ul>		
	- The Houthis force is armed and aided by Iran and Hezbollah in Lebanon <sup>8</sup> , including missiles, explosives, small arms, money, and personnel. <sup>9</sup>		
	- There has been an increased politicization of armed forces with Yemeni forces split in factions between Saleh and Hadi.		
	- Coalition forces, led by Saudi Arabia, are conducting a military campaign. This includes training Yemeni soldiers and conducting airstrikes, aimed at crippling the Houthis and reinstating Hadi's government. <sup>10</sup>		
	- Al-Qaeda is present in the Arabian Peninsula and seizing control of southern coastal parts of Yemen. 11		
	- The United States continues to interfere by launching drone strikes and raids.		
	- As of 2015, the conflict in Yemen has resulted in 267,173 refugees and 2,532,032 internally displaced persons (IDPs). This marks a five-fold increase in the number of refugees over the past 20 years. The number of IDPs has been steadily increasing since 2007, reaching its peak in 2015. 12		
	± There is a steady increase in the number of asylum seekers from 2000-2003 with a decrease in 2004-2005 and a steady increase thereafter, up to 2015.		
History of	± Prior to 2011, the conflict can be characterized as an "intermediate armed conflict," apart from the		
Armed	period between 1994-1996 where Houthi rebels and the government were involved in the North		
Conflict	Yemen Civil War. In 2011, the number of incidents of one-sided violence reached 142 during the Arab Spring. The number of deaths increased in 2010 reaching 2030 deaths in 2012 as a result of		
	state-based violence in the north. Violence decreased in 2013 (largely due to the National Dialogue		
	Conference discussing a new Constitution). Since, the number of deaths has increased reaching its		
	highest record in 2015 with a total of 6778 deaths. Based on the Conflict Data Project (CDP) "Conflict Intensity Level," the conflict is considered a "war" as of 2014. <sup>13</sup>		
Economic Performance	- GDP growth rate decreased from 2010-2015, with the largest decline of 29.835% in 2014. <sup>14</sup>		
	- GDP per capita was trending upward, increasing from \$1310 USD per capita in 2010, to a high of \$1650 in 2014. However, between 2014-2015 GDP per capita dropped to \$1406. 15		
	- Wide inflationary swings occurred between 2007-2013, with the biggest inflationary increase of		
	14.14% percent between 2009-2011. <sup>16</sup>		
	± The currency value has experienced a downward trend. Worth 219.59/USD in 2010, the Yemeni Rial has now stabilized at 214/USD. <sup>17</sup>		

- Yemen has experienced flight of both capital and investment, with a drop of \$706M between 2010-2011, and has been negative every year since 2011. 18
- ± There has been a slight upward sloping trend of Total Debt Service from 0.699% of GNI in 2013 to 0.977% of GNI in 2015. 19
- Trade as percentage of GDP has experienced a massive decline from 64.4% in 2011 to 32.7% in  $2015.^{20}$
- Yemen had a Gini coefficient score of 37.7 in 2013, ranking 154 out of 187 states, indicating high levels of inequality. <sup>21</sup>
- Yemen has been unable to join the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) and access resources due to economic instability. <sup>22</sup>

High Risk		
International Linkages	<ul> <li>In August 2016, UN-backed peace talks in Kuwait broke down, with each side condemning the conduct of the other.<sup>23</sup></li> <li>Although Yemen can rely on foreign alliances for security, their weak central control also reduces sovereignty. Iran and Saudi Arabia have extensive influence within Yemen, which has historically been a destabilizing factor.</li> <li>Saudi Arabia has closed off significant portions of their border with Yemen to stem illegal activity; the two states are also parties to the Saudi-Yemeni boundary treaty.<sup>24</sup></li> <li>Yemen is a member of the United Nations, International Criminal Court, and the League of Arab States, however they have yet to gain membership to the GCC.</li> </ul>	
Human Development	<ul> <li>Yemen is the Arab world's poorest country, with a poverty rate of more than 50%<sup>25</sup>, and a low HDI score, ranked 160 out of 188 countries.<sup>26</sup></li> <li>A Saudi-enforced blockade aimed at targeting arms has pushed the country to the verge of famine with an estimated 7.6 million at the risk of starvation.<sup>27</sup></li> <li>In contrast to the global trend, Yemeni life expectancy experienced no marked increase in the past 15 years. Life expectancy at birth is 63.8 years, ranking 176<sup>th</sup> globally.<sup>28</sup></li> <li>Two-thirds of the population do not have access to safe drinking water or sanitation facilities.<sup>29</sup> This has placed the population at risk for communicable diseases like cholera and dysentery. This is exacerbated by a minimally functioning health care system.</li> <li>Almost half of the country lacks access to adequate health care. Heavy bombardment and airstrikes have hampered citizens' access to health care and increased the pressure on the health facilities that are still functioning. International campaigns by the World Health Organization (WHO) and Médecins Sans Frontiers (MSF) have been either been delayed or not possible due to the fighting.<sup>30</sup></li> <li>In the early 2000s, Yemen made a commitment to increasing its literacy rate. The state provides universal, compulsory, free education up to the age of 15 and literacy rates have improved by 15% since 2004.<sup>31</sup> However, enrolment beyond the primary level remains low and gender barriers are still present.<sup>32</sup> Few teachers and inadequate infrastructure due to conflict are other noted inhibitors.</li> </ul>	
Political Instability	<ul> <li>After coming to power in 2011, President Hadi and the central government struggled to consolidate authority. The network of corruption and patronage established under Saleh remains entrenched in public institutions, undermining transparency and accountability.<sup>33</sup> Yemen lacks legal safeguards to combat corruption, ranking 170 out of 176 countries on the Corruption Perceptions Index of 2016.<sup>34</sup></li> <li>Efforts to negotiate an end to the political stalemate between Houthi and government forces broke down in 2015 when Houthi leaders rejected a proposed constitution and subsequently announced their formal takeover of the government.<sup>35</sup></li> <li>Currently, Yemen is in a state of political limbo. The Houthis claim parliament has been dissolved and replaced by a transitional revolutionary council, headed by Mohammed Ali al-Houthi. However, the UN, US, and GCC refuse to recognize the Houthis' rule, instead upholding Hadi as the legitimate head of state.<sup>36</sup> Persistent Saudi airstrikes hinder any attempts by the Houthis to further consolidate power and legitimacy.<sup>37</sup></li> </ul>	

Moderate Risk		
Environmental Stress	<ul> <li>Yemen has a mountainous interior that stretches along the west and south. The western range has provided cover for smuggling, illicit crossings to Saudi Arabia, and guerrilla warfare by the Houthis.<sup>38</sup></li> <li>Yemen is one of the most water stressed countries in the world. Even before the revolution, Yemen's water situation had been described as increasingly dire by experts who worried Yemen would be the "first country to run out of water."<sup>39</sup></li> <li>Overgrazing, soil erosion, and desertification also contribute to food insecurity, requiring 90% of food to be imported.<sup>40</sup></li> </ul>	

Low Risk		
Demographic Stress	± While Yemen's population has grown from 23,591,972 to 26,832,215 between 2010-2015, the growth rate has declined from 2.74% to 2.44%. 41	
	± There has been an increase in population density from 44.684 people per square kilometre, to 50.82 people per square kilometre from 2010-2015. 42	
	± Yemen's urbanization has increased from 31.7% to 34.6% between 2010-2015 <sup>43</sup> , with a decreasing trend in Urban Growth Rate of 4.13% in 2015. <sup>44</sup>	
	- Although there has been a downward trend of the percentage of population between ages 0-14 (42.2% to 40.3% from 2010-2015), a youth bulge still exists in Yemen. 45	
Population Heterogeneity	+ An estimated 99.1% of Yemenis are Muslim, of those approximately 65% are Sunni and 35% are Shia (predominantly Zaydi). The remaining 0.9% identify as a combination of Jewish, Hindu, and Christian. 46	
	+ Yemen is relatively ethnically homogeneous, as it is predominantly Arab. However, there are some Afro-Arabs, South Asians, and Europeans. While small, non-Arab groups such as the Akhdam, live in poverty and face social discrimination. 48	
	± Yemen is a largely tribal society, with upwards of 600 different tribes identified. <sup>49</sup>	

Internal Stakeholders		
Government of Yemen (President Abd-Rabbu Mansour Hadi)	Hadi's failed attempt to broker national reconciliation following the Arab Spring was a major factor in the outbreak of conflict. <sup>50</sup> Despite early losses to the Houthis, Hadi's government (backed by a Saudi-led military coalition) managed to regain control of southern Yemen by September 2015. <sup>51</sup> However, Hadi's grip on power is tenuous. Since withdrawing his resignation in 2015, Hadi has operated from Aden in the south and not from the capital of Sana'a (which remains under Houthi control). <sup>52</sup>	
Houthi Rebels (Abdul-Malik Badreddin al-Houthi)	Formerly a marginalized religious movement, the Houthis now control northern Yemen and have demanded greater political influence in the country. <sup>53</sup> Backed by Iran, the Shia rebels formed an alliance government with former President Saleh in November 2016. This announcement led the Yemeni government to cut off UN-backed peace talks and escalate the conflict. <sup>54</sup>	
Al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP)	Amid Yemen's civil conflict, AQAP has consolidated their power in southern Yemen. This sophisticated terrorist group has evaded scrutiny from the Saudi-led coalition, which is focused on defeating the Houthi-Saleh alliance in the north. Although US airstrikes have eliminated several AQAP leaders, the group captured several key villages in early 2016.	
Saudi Arabia-led Coalition (Egypt, Morocco, Jordan, Sudan, UAE, Kuwait, Qatar, Bahrain)	Saudi Arabia continues to spearhead an intervention force in Yemen to reinstate Hadi's government and expel the Houthis. The Saudis' motivations are two-fold: (1) they share a border with Yemen and are concerned by the prospect of a hostile Houthi regime, and (2) they do not wish to cede regional influence to Iran, who support the Shia rebels. <sup>57</sup> Of the other Arab Gulf states, only the UAE has played a significant military role in the coalition. <sup>58</sup>	

General People's Congress (Former President Ali Abdullah Saleh) Since being overthrown in 2011, Saleh and his party have regained popularity in some Yemeni circles. His extensive network has enabled him to maintain relevance and broker a power-sharing deal with the Houthis. <sup>59</sup> Saleh hopes to secure greater political influence through this uneasy alliance. <sup>60</sup>

External Stakeholders	
Iran	The Shia-dominated Islamic Republic of Iran provides extensive material support to the Houthis. The Saudis believe the Houthis are an Iranian proxy, but independent observers contend the Houthis are not under Iranian control. Nevertheless, Iranian and Houthi interests align as they both seek to contest Saudi and US influence in the region. <sup>62</sup>
United States of America (USA)	The US backs the Saudi-led coalition both directly (providing intelligence and operational assistance) and indirectly (as Saudi Arabia's largest provider of arms). Although the Americans are interested in maintaining regional stability, the Obama administration pressured their Saudi allies to lower the intensity of the conflict. Recently however, President Donald Trump reignited concerns about the US role in Yemen when reports surfaced of a botched American raid. American raid.
United Nations (UN) & Other International Organizations	In 2016, the UN attempted to broker peace talks in Kuwait but were ultimately unsuccessful. <sup>66</sup> The Security Council passed Resolution 2216 in 2015 demanding Houthi withdrawal and establishing an arms embargo on the rebels. <sup>67</sup> Yemen has been in negotiations to join the GCC, a political and economic union of Arab states of the Persian Gulf. However, Yemen's chronic instability has been a major obstacle to membership. <sup>68</sup>

Scenarios		
Best Case Scenario	A ceasefire followed by a mediated outcome between the Hadi and Houthis/Saleh factions that results in a strong power sharing agreement or federal structure for Yemen. Constitutional reform should address the concerns of the major Yemeni factions and involve consultation with the public to create a stable, durable solution. Former President Saleh recuses himself from Yemeni politics to foster unity. The political solution discourages external actors from unsanctioned intervention within Yemen. The new central government focuses on pressing development issues in the country. The UN Security Council sanctions a humanitarian intervention mission and international organizations and NGOs are able to offer assistance. A new coalition forms, comprising Yemen, the US, and Saudi Arabia to contain or defeat AQAP.	
Worst Case Scenario	Houthi and Hadi's forces fail to come to a negotiated agreement. The conflict continues, allowing AQAP to consolidate control in the southwest regions. Saudi Arabia, Saleh, and the US continue to undermine stability through airstrikes and other militarized forms of support against the Houthis. The continued Saudi embargo and water overconsumption exacerbates famine and depletes water sources. A lack of running water and sanitation leads to the rapid spread of an epidemic. The potential for state fracturing increases as the interests of the Houthi and Hadi factions become intractable. The combined effects trigger a refugee crisis, threatening stability of the entire region.	
Most Likely Scenario	A power-sharing agreement between the Houthi forces and the Hadi government is made. This includes a temporary ceasefire and a national dialogue to address the outstanding grievances from the forced 1990 unification and 1994 civil war. The agreement addresses military re-structuring which allows Yemen to face AQAP in the Abyan and Shabwah governorates. The US would likely be involved as the fractured Yemeni government is unable to deal with the threat of the AQAP. However, there is a risk that the current US administration may further destabilize southern Yemen by continuing drone strikes, which could increase radicalization in southern Yemen and stall a negotiated outcome. Saudi Arabia, as a regional power, is interested in bringing about the agreement given its geostrategic interests. The Saudis would influence the result to ensure the Houthis do not take over given their alignment with Iran. The ceasefire allows international organizations and NGOs to gain access to territory held by rebel groups and provide aid.	

<sup>1</sup> Zachary Laub, "Yemen in Crisis," *Council on Foreign Relations*, 2016, accessed January 2, 2017, http://www.cfr.org/yemen/yemen-crisis/p36488.

<sup>2</sup> Andreas Gros, Alexander S. Gard-Murray, and Yaneer Bar-Yam, "Conflict in Yemen: From Ethnic Fighting to Food Riots," in *Conflict and Complexity*, ed. Philip Vos Fellman, Yaneer Bar-Yam, and Ali A. Minai (Cambridge: New England Complex Systems Institute, 2015), 273, accessed online January 31, 2017, doi:10.1007/978-1-4939-1705-1 15.

<sup>3</sup> William A. Rugh, "Problems in Yemen, Domestic and Foreign," *Middle East Policy* 22, no. 4 (2015): 140-52. Accessed online February 2, 2017 at doi:10.1111/mepo.12164.

<sup>4</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>5</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>6</sup> "Military expenditure by country as a share of GDP, 1988–2001," *Stockholm International Peace Research Institute*, accessed January 2, 2017, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/Milex-GDP-share.pdf.

<sup>7</sup> "Armed forces personnel, total," *World Bank*, accessed January 2, 2017, http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/MS.MIL.TOTL.P1?end=2014&locations=YE&start=2009. 

<sup>8</sup> Laub, "Yemen in Crisis."

<sup>9</sup> "Iran steps up weapons supply to Yemen's Houthis via Oman – officials," *Reuters*, last modified October 20, 2016, accessed January 2, 2017, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-yemen-security-iran-idUSKCN12K0CX.

<sup>10</sup> Adam Barron, "Mapping the Yemen Conflict," *European Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed January 2, 2017, http://www.ecfr.eu/mena/yemen#cap4b.

<sup>12</sup> "UNHCR Population Statistics - Data - Overview." *United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees*, 2017, accessed February 01, 2017, http://popstats.unhcr.org/en/overview.

<sup>13</sup> "Uppsala Conflict Data Program: Yemen," *Uppsala Conflict Data Program*, accessed February 02, 2017, http://ucdp.uu.se/#actor/123.

14 "GDP growth rate," World Bank, accessed January 2, 2017,

http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.KD.ZG?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010&view=chart

15 "GDP per capita," World Bank, accessed January 2, 2017,

http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.CD? end = 2015 & locations = YE& start = 2010 & view = chart.

<sup>16</sup> "Inflation, consumer prices (annual %)," *World Bank*, accessed January 2, 2017, http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/FP.CPI.TOTL.ZG?locations=YE.

<sup>17</sup> "Official exchange rate (LCU per US\$, period average)," *World Bank*, accessed January 2, 2017, http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/PA.NUS.FCRF?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010.

<sup>18</sup> "Foreign direct investment, net inflows (BoP, current US\$)," *World Bank*, accessed January 2, 2017, http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/BX.KLT.DINV.CD.WD?locations=YE.

<sup>19</sup> "Official exchange rate (LCU per US\$, period average)," *World Bank*, accessed January 2, 2017, http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/PA.NUS.FCRF?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010.

<sup>20</sup> "Trade (% of GDP)," World Bank, accessed January 2, 2017,

http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.TRD.GNFS.ZS?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010.

<sup>21</sup> United Nations Development Programme, "Income Gini coefficient," *Human Development Reports*, accessed January 2, 2017, http://hdr.undp.org/en/content/income-gini-coefficient.

<sup>22</sup> Faisal Al Yafai, "Yemen will not be easily persuaded to join the GCC," *The National*, 21 February 2016, accessed January 2, 2017, http://www.thenational.ae/opinion/comment/yemen-will-not-be-easily-persuaded-to-join-the-gcc.

<sup>23</sup> Al-Jazeera, "Yemen peace talks in Kuwait end amid fighting," August 7, 2016, accessed February 2, 2017, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/08/yemen-peace-talks-collapse-fighting-intensifies-160807042106210.html.

```
<sup>24</sup> "Yemen", CIA: The World Factbook, January 12, 2017, accessed 2 February 2017,
https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ym.html.
<sup>25</sup> Laub, "Yemen in Crisis."
<sup>26</sup> "Human Development Report: Yemen," United National Development Programme, 2016, accessed
January 31, 2017, http://hdr.undp.org/en/countries/profiles/YEM. <sup>27</sup> Laub, "Yemen in Crisis".
<sup>28</sup> "Yemen", CIA: The World Factbook, January 12, 2017, accessed 2 February 2017,
https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ym.html.
<sup>29</sup> Jacqueline Lopour, "Yemen, Water and Conflict," Centre for International Governance Innovation,
March 2016, accessed February 1 2017, https://www.cigionline.org/articles/yemen-water-and-conflict.
<sup>30</sup> "Health system in Yemen close to collapse," Bulletin of the World Health Organization, October 2015,
accessed January 29, 2017, http://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/93/10/15-021015/en/.
<sup>31</sup> "Yemen: Education and Literacy," UNESCO Institute for Statistics, November 2015, accessed
February 1, 2017, http://uis.unesco.org/country/ye.
32 "Secondary Education Development and Girls Access Project in Yemen, Project Appraisal Document,"
The World Bank, November 24, 2015, accessed February 1, 2017,
http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/811081468196190303/Yemen-Republic-of-Secondary-
Education-Development-and-Girls-Access-Project.
33 "Freedom in the World: Yemen," Freedom House, 2016, accessed February 1, 2017,
https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2016/yemen.
<sup>34</sup> "Corruption Perception Index 2016: Yemen," Transparency International, accessed February 1, 2017,
https://www.transparency.org/country/YEM.
<sup>35</sup> Laub, "Yemen in Crisis."
<sup>36</sup> "Yemen Country Profile," BBC News, January 17, 2017, accessed February 3, 2017,
http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-14704852.
<sup>37</sup> "Freedom in the World: Yemen," Freedom House.
<sup>38</sup> Angus McDowall, Phil Stewart and David Rohde, "Yemen's guerrilla war tests military ambitions of
big-spending Saudis," Reuters, April 2016, accessed February 2, 2017.
http://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/saudi-military/.
<sup>39</sup> Krista Mahr, "What If Yemen Is the First Country to Run Out of Water?," TIME Magazine, December
14, 2010, accessed February 4, 2017, http://science.time.com/2010/12/14/what-if-vemen-is-first-country-
to-run-out-of-water/.
<sup>40</sup> "Health system in Yemen close to collapse," Bulletin of the World Health Organization.
<sup>41</sup> "Population, total," World Bank, accessed January 2, 2017,
http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010.
<sup>42</sup> "Population density (people per sq. km of land area)," World Bank, accessed January 2, 2017,
http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EN.POP.DNST?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010.
<sup>43</sup> "Urban population (% of total)," World Bank, accessed January 2, 2017,
http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.URB.TOTL.IN.ZS?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010.
<sup>44</sup> "Urban population growth (annual %)," World Bank, accessed January 2, 2017,
http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.URB.GROW?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010.
45 "Population ages 0-14 (% of total)," World Bank, accessed January 2, 2017,
```

http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.0014.TO.ZS?end=2015&locations=YE&start=2010.

 <sup>46 &</sup>quot;Yemen", CIA: The World Factbook.
 47 Ibid.
 48 "Freedom in the World: Yemen," Freedom House.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> "Yemeni tribes form coalition against Saleh," *Straits Times*, 31, July 2011, accessed January 30, 2017, http://www.straitstimes.com/BreakingNews/World/Story/STIStory\_696854.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Rugh, "Problems in Yemen, Domestic and Foreign," 146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> *Ibid.*, at 149.

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/01/world/middleeast/donald-trump-yemen-commando-raid-questions.html.

<sup>66</sup> "Yemen: Hadi's government withdraws from UN talks," *Al-Jazeera*, July 30, 2016, accessed February 1, 2017, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/07/yemen-hadi-government-withdraws-talks-160730070622342.html.

<sup>67</sup> UN Security Council Resolution 2216 (2015), S/RES/2216, http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s res 2216.pdf.

<sup>68</sup> Faisal Al Yafai, "Yemen will not be easily persuaded to join the GCC," *The National*, February 21, 2016, accessed February 1, 2017, http://www.thenational.ae/opinion/comment/yemen-will-not-be-easily-persuaded-to-join-the-gcc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> William Tucker, "Yemen's Civil War Drags on with Incremental Movements," *In Homeland Security*, January 27, 2017, accessed January 29, 2017, http://inhomelandsecurity.com/yemens-civil-war-drags-on-with-incremental-movements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Saeed Al Batati, "Who are the Houthis in Yemen?," *Al-Jazeera*, March 29, 2015, accessed January 30, 2017, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/08/yemen-houthis-hadi-protests-201482132719818986.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> "Yemen: Hadi's government withdraws from UN talks" *Al-Jazeera*, July 30, 2016, accessed January 29, 2017, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/07/yemen-hadi-government-withdraws-talks-160730070622342.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Katherine Zimmerman, "AQAP Expanding behind Yemen's Frontlines," *Critical Threats* February 17, 2016, accessed February 1, 2017, http://www.criticalthreats.org/yemen/zimmerman-aqap-expanding-behind-yemens-frontlines-february-17-2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Laub, "Yemen in Crisis."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Charles Schmitz, "In Cahoots with the Houthis: Abdullah Saleh's Risky Gamble," *Foreign Affairs*, April 19, 2015, accessed February 1, 2017, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/yemen/2015-04-19/cahoots-houthis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Priyanka Boghani, "After a Month of Airstrikes, Where Does Yemen Stand?," *PBS Frontline*, April 22, 2015, accessed January 30, 2017, http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/after-a-month-of-airstrikes-where-does-yemen-stand/.

<sup>62</sup> Laub, "Yemen in Crisis."

<sup>63</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Hakim Almasmari, "U.S. Pressed Saudis to End Yemen Airstrikes," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 22, 2015, accessed January 29, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/houthis-advance-in-yemen-as-saudis-turn-to-negotiations-1429708217.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Eric Schmitt and David E Sanger, "Raid in Yemen: Risky From the Start and Costly in the End," *New York Times*, February 1, 2017, accessed February 2, 2017,